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[00:00:00] Hi. I'm stage and stage's Lin-Manuel Miranda and
you're listening to The Hamilcast.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:00:18] Hello friends. Welcome back to
The Hamilcast. I'm Gillian. We're picking up this week where
we left off with the magical Hamilton propmaster and TikTok
legend Jay Duckworth. Last week was a packed episode. Jay
talks about getting into the theater industry as a prop
master, the importance of walking into the room with
everything you've got, what goes into making all the things
you see on stage, his first interactions with Hamilton
coming to be and so much more. But if you're listening to
this, that means you're all caught up. So let's get right
back into it. Here's part two of my conversation with Jay
Duckworth.

Jay Duckworth [00:00:51] Because I was the head of props. It
was it was one of my shows. And so I started looking over
the script and then making up prop lists and trying to make
a budget for it. And I knew because it was a very important
musical to us, at the theater, but at the prop shop, at
every department that I wanted to make sure that they had
everything in that room the first day. So we they had as
much as possible for the first day of rehearsal. And it was
a process where you were working with some of the best
artist you've ever worked with because everybody was at
their top of the game. And like you said, we live at 100.
These are all alpha women and alpha men doing what they love
on a project that is that we all know is going to be
something spectacular. Howell Binkley, who just passed
recently, the lighting designer. I've known I knew him from
the early nineties and it was just so great. Oh, even
better. David Korins. I knew him when he was a kid. Oh, when
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he was starting at theater. Oh yeah. And he he's. He's
incredible. Just in. credible.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:02:13] What were you going to say
about Binkley? Because I want you to.

Jay Duckworth [00:02:16] Just that just that he was he's one
of those people who he did. He, he took his design. And his
style and distilled it down to a thumb print that if you
ever went to the theater and you didn't open your program,
you know, a set by Danielle Worley just by how it how it
looks, you know, that David Korins did this design because
it is clean and it has it has high taste and humor. And then
when you see when you see lighting that's dynamic but also
encompasses you and encloses you when to lift you up, you
know, that was Howell. Yeah, you know, so you know these
peoples and it was just, you know, Paul Tazewell. Are you
kidding me?

Gillian Pensavalle [00:03:12] I know.

Jay Duckworth [00:03:13] Just everybody. Everybody on this
thing was. It was nuts. It was nuts. It'll never happen
again.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:03:19] Uh huh.

Jay Duckworth [00:03:19] You know, not in my lifetime. It'll
never happen in my lifetime. I'm sure there's going to be
another musical. That's really great. Nothing like that's
going to happen to me in my lifetime.  Like, isn't.
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Gillian Pensavalle [00:03:29] Yes. Yes. Wait. So tell me
about Korins. Is it like a how a wait. How have you.. how
how ?

Jay Duckworth [00:03:36] it was it was a summer stock years
ago, but it was he was starting off in his design career and
just he just you just knew he had talent. You just you just
because he saw things so differently. And he was smart and
he understood the principle of having two ears and one
mouth. He always listened more than he said, you know, and
that's how you know that his talent and his real and his
incredible hard work has got him where he where he is today.
Yeah. You know.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:04:09] So let's dive in to Hamilton
because I feel like the theme for your episodes is going to
be like how it started versus how it's going. Like how? Like
you read the script and you're like, okay, a lot of paper
and at least two pistols and you know, like, just walk me
through that process of first reading the script and
thinking about what you needed and then talking to people
like Tommy and Korins and sort of bringing that all together

Jay Duckworth [00:04:36] As a prop master, as any kind of as
a good designer and a good listener. You listen to how
people talk. And if they say, this is the way I see this or
this is the way I envision this, you know that they're a
visual person. If you say, I can feel this, is this or my
guts, tell me this. You know that they're a tactile person.
So that is how you approach them with what you're trying to
show them. And you also do something called Hobson's Choice.
This is a magician's trick that I learned a long time ago.
It is the illusion that you have a choice, like if you're
playing a card trick and they have the cards all out on the
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table and the magician says, you know, the next card I flip
over is going to be your card. And they flip it over and
you're like, How? How do you do that? Because you have no
choice in the matter. All through out. They've been
listening to your cues like if if this, if your card is
here, let's, you know, pick these, pick one of these four.
And it's like so they're figuring out what card yours is
because of mathematics.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:05:40] So growing up, my parents had
these two friends in high school, Ralph and Ray. They we saw
them the other night,.

Jay Duckworth [00:05:45] Ralph and Ray.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:05:47] They're amazing. They're the
best. They're like the first gay people. I grew up with
them. I was just like, Oh, okay. Like, that's it was nice.
But Ray was my tutor for a long time. They're both in
education, but Ray loves he's just very good at card tricks
and sleight of hand type things. So I remember growing up,
he would do like, Here's your card. I'd be like, How? How?
And I would always say, How did you do that? And his
response would be, Very well. he's just one of those people.
I feel like you and him would get along so well.

Jay Duckworth [00:06:17] Like a stick in a dog.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:06:18] Of the love of history. And
because of how you see and respond and listen to people, I
just he I thought of him, so I had to tell you that story.
Okay. Anyway, you were saying
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Jay Duckworth [00:06:27] So you take the designer and
director of three different choices and one of them is the
choice that you know is perfect. One is something that is
not going to work whatsoever. And kind of like in bad luck,
not bad taste, but just not right. And the other thing is
something expensive. And psychologically, the one that is
not right, they'll pick that. They'll be like, okay, that's
not going to work. And what that does is it breaks down the
barrier of making a choice. So they've already made one
decision. And once that first decision is and the both minds
agree on something, they can go to the next one. So that's
always and that's that's something that I've always done
with directors because giving someone giving someone the
illusion of choice puts them as a part of the storytelling
that everybody wants to be a part of that. So I go through
it, I go through it, and I, you know, the thing I notice is
there there is so much communication, but there's letters.
Everything is everything is letters, letters and maps. And I
started looking through all of the historic records out in
New Jersey and online just so I could find out what these
things looked like and what kind of material they were made
of and what size they were. Because Franklin, there's you
know, you hear about Franklin Mills. It's a couple of places
around because Franklin bought all the paper mills, because
he owned all the papers, and so he could regulate the price
of paper. And when you bought paper, it was a big sheet and
you folded it over. And that's why we have the Shakespeare
Quattro, you know, it's folded over four times. And he would
slide a knife along the edges of it to open it up, because
that's how they were printed. They were printed on the four
folded over and sewn up. So that regulates how big all of
your paper work would be. Now, for the newspaper that we
used, we made sure I had this great intern who was a
wonderful graphics person, and they made the newspaper and
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it was actual articles from that week of the election in
this newspaper.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:08:56] Amazing.

Jay Duckworth [00:08:57] Oh, it was it was amazing.
Absolutely incredible. So all of those different things had
their different weights, their different colors. And we
could and you can never use white on stage because of the
reflection of the light. So we always have to go with an
eggshell or cream or something in that area. And then we
found something that matched the color of the outfits that
all the ghost people are in

Gillian Pensavalle [00:09:23] the parchment.

Jay Duckworth [00:09:25] A lot a lot of those matched their
outfits. And there was only one letter that ever had a red,
red ribbon. You see the seal and the red ribbon on all those
old documents. There was only one. And that was when George
Washington sends the letter to get Hamilton back to the
field. And there are six of those on stage at a time, and
they are passed from person to person, but it's all around
the stage, downstage, upstairs, across the back, and there's
no way to get that letter that fast. So people had letters
inside their pockets. But finally, Aldrich, the incredible
costumer who did who was the costume the house costume
person for the public when it started off, who did Hair and
La Cage aux Folles, 42nd Street created iconic looks. She
told me, your eye will always follow color. And so I put
that ribbon on. And so you follow it. Even though it goes to
two people down here, it goes to two people on the steps. It
goes to two people in the balcony, two people on the side.
And then back down to Hamilton.
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Gillian Pensavalle [00:11:23] It's stunning. It's a stunning
look, really, that movement, because the dancers are so it's
such a great movement in terms of choreography, too. But to
see that letter and it's just like it just feels like it's
flying.

Jay Duckworth [00:11:37] The first time I speak to movement,
the first time I saw the rewind, I stood up in my chair out
in the in the in the Newman And I was, you can bleep me. But
I was like, What the fuck was that? And he looked at me. I
was like, I have never and I'm getting goosebumps right now.
I do never seen anything like that in my entire life. It was
I was just I was like, I had no idea. I had no idea.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:12:06] Yeah.

Jay Duckworth [00:12:07] Incredible.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:12:07] And it'll never happen again.

Jay Duckworth [00:12:09] But now it'll be. It'll it'll be.
People will copy it. But it was just like you could have
knocked me over with a stick.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:12:17] Yeah. Yeah, I. Yes, I agree.

Jay Duckworth [00:12:20] And then the guns, we had to make
sure there was a bunch of back ups because they would break.
And when people shot, like during the first ten
Commandments, someone would drop the gun instead of like
right down here would hold their hand up really high and
drop it. So we went through a lot of guns and we couldn't
throw those away in the trash. God forbid a kid find it on
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the street or dig it out from wherever and then get shot for
a gun. So we kept a bunch of them. I kept a bunch of them
and destroyed like the ones that were way gone. But some of
them we gave away for equity fights, AIDS, Broadway cares.
And they were they were auctioned off, which was which was
great. But, yeah, it's it's it's wild to approach something
like that, looking looking at all the differences of how to
make it modern as well, you know.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:13:20] Right. Can we get into some
specifics?

Jay Duckworth [00:13:22] Remember how I said about
anachronistic.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:13:24] Yes.

Jay Duckworth [00:13:25] And how much of a gem Tommy is?
Tommy wanted for ten duel commandments, the doctor to have a
doctor's bag when he crossed the stage, because it's like.
And now the doctor turned his back so he can have
deniability. So I created this field surgeon kit that they
would have had in the 1700s and. It must market together
really quick. And I showed it to him at dinner after dinner
when we were getting ready to start up and he goes, It's
really great. It's probably perfect. It's probably exactly
what they would have had. But it's not going to work. I need
a doctor's bag and. Being the ego maniac with an inferiority
complex than I am, I said. So you want a Gladstone? A
Gladstone by name after Gladstone from the middle 1860s. And
he was like, Yes, if that's what it's called, that's what I
need, because it's going to tell the story quickest to the
audience. And I felt like a heel because he was right,
because he was right. And I was trying to be so super
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accurate and so tight fisted with it that I forgot our goal,
which is our goal is to tell the story.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:14:42] It's so funny. I had like
specific things to ask you, but I love how I said, can we
say, can we talk about specifics? And you just had something
right to go. I love that so much. I was going to put you on
the spot, be like and go, No, but I get both sides of that.
Like, of course you want to be you know, I this comes up on
the podcast maybe every episode like the attention to detail
and nothing is a mistake and nothing is a coincidence. So
for you to think like that as a layer of this onion, that
makes sense to me. But I also understand, like when we see
then, you know, on Disney plus come out and that's like, oh,
that's the doctor, you know, it's okay, got it, got it.

Jay Duckworth [00:15:18] And then also the quills, the y,
you know, the quills just have the feathers on the very end
right there. Not full feathers and Squigs. The guy who
squiggles, the guy who wrote, who makes Broadway art even
did the picture for the off-Broadway Hamilton with the thin
quill with just the feathers on the very end. They would
take the feathers off so that they could write.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:15:45] Of course.

Jay Duckworth [00:15:46] Hamilton wrote so much that he
would have to trim his quill a lot because he wrote so much.
Now people would have to keep a knife on them in order to
sharpen those quills, in order to make sure the writing was
clean and that knife folded up into a small case. And that's
why all pocket knives, that smallest knife is called a pen
knife it is for trimming the will of your pen. So your
quill. So your quill is is and the color is one has dots of
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black and the other one is totally white and one is an
immature eagle. And Washington is a Washington's pen is the
mature eagle. Because they would have used different. Yeah,
exactly. They would have used a goose or or even sometimes
they used like goose, but they didn't use turkey because it
was way too soft. But I wanted to make sure that they were
they looked like they were eagle feathers. So I made sure of
that. But yeah. Yeah, there's there are there you. I am.
There is no end to my ADHD.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:17:11] Me too. You have it, you know.
Oh, my God. Of course. But of course, it all makes.

Jay Duckworth [00:17:19] I think, all prop masters. I think
all prop masters have to have that. That kind of. You know
something? There's got to be something like. Where are like.
Either that or some, like, slight Asperger's.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:17:32] Neurodivergent.

Jay Duckworth [00:17:33] Absolutely.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:17:34] Like attention to detail, but
multitasking at the same time, like hyperfocus. But being
able to do a thousand things at once and seeing the big
picture, but also the really small picture.

Jay Duckworth [00:17:43] And then you get and then you get
so drawn down those holes of trying to make sure everything.
Exactly. Oh, that I can do this. But that means this is the
best that you can do that.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:17:51] A whole day on the surgeon's
kit instead of saying, how about this? Just making it.
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Jay Duckworth [00:17:56] Just go on up to the, the, the, the
prop room and grabbing a doctor's bag.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:18:02] Right. Or that like, why would
why would we do that? That is not the ADHD way. Why? That's
that's there a story like did Korins or, and/or Kail ever
picks something other than the very obvious choice that you
presented to them?

Jay Duckworth [00:18:16] No. And that's the other thing.
Everything. It was the best idea in the room. Whatever was
the best idea, no matter who presented it. Yeah. They were
like, okay, let's try it. And that's the difference also is
that let's try it. Mhm. So, so then the actors had their
voices as well. So I remember on the guns we had to the gun
started off at 5lbs, nine ounces, and I had to half that
because they were rehearsing with them all day. So I had to
strip the guns all the way. The barrels had to come off, the
metal had to come off the flash. Well, you know, you've
heard the term flash, the pan. It's it's the black powder.
So the flash had to come off and the box had to come off.
And I replaced the metal that went around the stock of the
gun and the barrel of the gun with aluminum tape. To make it
loose, to keep the weight down. Not not to keep it is to
keep the weight down. And all the barrels of the guns were
conduit, which is the piping that you put the wires through
the very thin thin.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:19:36] Yes.

Jay Duckworth [00:19:37] So I got them down to half their
weight and. They were they were absolutely happy because
they could work with them and they could. And they made sure
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that they were balanced enough that they could do what they
needed to do in order to manipulate the guns so well. So, I
mean, there's all kinds of stories like that where it's just
like you try to solve a problem before it happens. When they
come to you with a problem, it's like, okay, give me give me
a minute or give me a day and I'll see what I can do.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:20:08] Yeah. My friend Jenson wanted
me to ask you about the dueling gun case that the mics for
the cabinet that'll come out. And he is just curious, like,
whose idea was that? Was that a props thing or was it a
creative team thing? Because that's just it's just such a
cool thing, like Choose Your Weapon.

Jay Duckworth [00:20:24] It was a creative team thing, but
the box that they used was the box that was intended for the
guns at the end. And Tommy decided he wanted the guns to be
on the wall during the entire show. So the audience saw
them. So it was something that was hanging there constantly.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:20:45] Oh, my God. Of course.

Jay Duckworth [00:20:47] Oh, yeah. Yeah. So it's just like
it's those kind of brilliant things. So we had made a box
for the guns for for the duel because there's two songs
about duels. And so yeah. So that that's how it switched
out. Jefferson's bag is fun because. Or Angelica is, I guess
it switched over to Angelica. That big black bag is. I
wanted to use a log bag, which is the style of a European
style bag that was round that was easy to put on a coach.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:21:23] This is when she's coming from
the Reynolds pamphlet. Right. I'm not here for you.
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Jay Duckworth [00:21:26] Yeah. And it is a piece of sanotube
like. Like big tube that you would pour concrete in to make
a pile on, covered in leather, flattened out the bottom,
covered in leather. And then I just had a bunch of leather
sitting around, and I made that bag in, like, an afternoon,
you know? And it looks like it's an expensive European bag,
and it's just like. But I love stuff like that where it's
like, we need this. And I was like, I'll grab you something.
Yeah. You know, you'll have tomorrow, you'll have something
incredible. So here's this for today.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:22:02] And it does look, you know,
she has a husband who always pays. She likes it looks like a
fancy. You've got to go higher.

Jay Duckworth [00:22:09] Yeah. You know. Oh, yeah.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:22:11] Oh, yeah. Really does. What
about the sword?

Jay Duckworth [00:22:15] Washington's soared when Washington
hands it over to Hamilton. We were trying to figure out how
to get that sword on stage, because there's a it's a it's an
entire long movement where Washinton comes out, the chair's
out. He does the song with Lafayette. Then he calls over
Hamilton. Then it's Guns on Ships, and then he calls
Hamilton over. And Tommy is like, How are we going to get
that? How are we going to get that sword out there? He's
like, Is there some kind of mechanism that we can do? And I
was like, Yeah. That's like give me a have it on the next
break. They call the break a shot of the crew, like where
the sword could hang. But because the green cloth mimics the
cloth on Washington's desk at Mount Vernon, the triangle
comes over it. So I just literally screwed a screw here and
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a screw here so that the sword hung under the the triangle,
the green claw. So it's turning upstage. So you don't ever
see that sword. So all he has to do is lifted off the back
of the the back of the. So you don't see him produce it. It
just comes off of the off the back inside of the table.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:23:37] Yes.

Jay Duckworth [00:23:38] It's fun, right?

Gillian Pensavalle [00:23:39] Yeah, it's really fun.

Jay Duckworth [00:23:40] And there's so and there was like
so many little nooks and crannies that we that we had to put
notes in because everything was dialog that was everything
was just every communication that you have that we do use a
phone or we use a tweet or something for all emails that was
all written stuff, you know. So we had to make sure that all
these different things were everywhere, you know? And Daveed
Diggs took the Reynolds pamphlet. And was making it rain
with the Reynolds pen out into the audience. So I had to
make sure that the Reynolds pamphlet had Lorem ipsum, which
is a block type used in the 1500s to typeset when you're
when you were letting, when you're creating books. So the
audience wouldn't, would start reading it, realize it's
gibberish, and then just be back into the story.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:24:38] Yes, I have a I have a
Reynolds pamphlet and I have a "vote for Burr" pamphlets.
You can use them for several shows, but after a while it's
not like it has to be crisp every single time. But then
Kimmy, mark the dresser would and would sell not sell them
would donate them to charity. And I know Broadway cares
would get a lot of.
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Jay Duckworth [00:24:58] Oh, yeah, Broadway cares. Yeah.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:25:00] But yes, it's that I remember
that font from when I took like a web design course. It's
just like the author. Yeah. That you make, like, just like
as a placeholder, kind of. Yeah.

Jay Duckworth [00:25:09] Absolutely. Stuff like that is,
like. Like. You have to be on the balance of giving them the
names on the checks. Verses something that is, you know, you
just have to make sure that there's you maintain a good
balance of all those things. By the way, do you, you know,
actors, you know, like famous actors and everything, do you
know who who that check, that whole story or the check was?

Gillian Pensavalle [00:25:39] No.

Jay Duckworth [00:25:40] Uta Hagen was the great Uta Hagen
who had the tortured affair with Paul Robeson. Oh, yeah. It
was towards the end of her career, a couple of years before
she died, but it was a show called Collected Stories. And I.
I had her signed my respect for acting when I was there. And
I was just like that.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:26:04] She what was she like?

Jay Duckworth [00:26:06] Amazing. How do you know? I you
know, it's like it's like one of those people. It's like,
can I smell your hair? It's like you just. She was just she
was just a normal again. She was just a normal human being.
Same that Chita Rivera Just a normal human being. But again,
first one of the theater. Last one to leave.
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Gillian Pensavalle [00:26:26] Wow.

Jay Duckworth [00:26:27] They're in their early because.
Because this is you know this is the arts theater. Theater.
Arts is the oldest religion in the world. And we are the
ones that told stories around fires. We're the ones who told
the story about the heroes and heroines from the stars in
the sky. We're the ones who became, you know, the shamans
and witches and healers and cunning folk who kept secrets or
kept stories. And that's why we became so dangerous overall.
Like, why the Greeks. ROMANS Everyone would kick out the
artists first or kick out the players a kick out the
writers, because they were so dangerous because they they
could get people to feel empathy.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:27:20] Hmm.

Jay Duckworth [00:27:21] You know, back to Hamilton

Gillian Pensavalle [00:27:23] It's all related. It's all the
same.

Jay Duckworth [00:27:26] Yeah, yeah, yeah.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:27:27] You know, let's talk about the
desks.

Jay Duckworth [00:27:31] All right. Okay.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:27:33] I just got really shy talking
to you. Jay, I'm like, overwhelmed.

Jay Duckworth [00:27:37] The Washington desk. The first time
we built it, uh, had 1 to 1, two, three, four, six, seven,
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eight, ten legs on it because of a total accident. It was
supposed to be four, four and four on a side. And one of our
carpenters was just way too enthusiastic and put ones in the
middle, too. And it was like, you know what? It's like,
let's look at this together really quick. And then let's
look at the look at the drawing and.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:28:06] Let's look at this together,
really.

Jay Duckworth [00:28:08] It was just very charming to see
their face where they were like, I don't see what's wrong
with it. I was like, Well, you probably don't have a leg to
stand on then, you know? So but that was so. So Washington
does definitely had to be different. And it also had to be
different when after the war.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:28:28] Right.

Jay Duckworth [00:28:29] You know, because we had to create
the money and show utility early on because Hamilton and
Washington shared the same desk. And we just put a blotter
like this big piece of wood with fabric on it that all a lot
of stuff glued to it. And then Hamiltons had t nuts in it,
which was is like nuts that go up from the bottom and stick
into wood. And a lot of the items screwed like books would
open and you would scroll into the desk for hurricane
because when that happened, all those things had to stick on
the desk when they were moving it around. And all of those
boxes and blocks were filled, they were they were just very
thin wood on the outside. And on the inside it was just
foam. It was like industrial foam so that you could hold the
you know, you could do the illusion of holding it, holding
this box slowly and putting it down gently, because then it
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weighed nothing. But it could support a human being like My
Shot

Gillian Pensavalle [00:29:43] Oh, my.

Jay Duckworth [00:29:44] Yeah. That's why they could throw
those things around so easily.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:29:47] Yes. Is that like is that the
chairs, too? They're throwing chairs all over the place too.

Jay Duckworth [00:29:51] They throw everything. And we used
to keep so many chairs. There were like so many chairs
backstage because people varied in size from Anthony all the
way up to Oak. You know, so it was like, I mean, they, you
know, they were all and we couldn't follow the chairs so
that this person had that specific chair because they moved
around so much. And the benches themselves had to be. Just
they had to be constructed like like crazy strong so that
they wouldn't because they had to move them. They had to
dance on that, stand on them. And one thing also, they
didn't have shots back then. There was no such thing as a
shot

Gillian Pensavalle [00:30:33] A shot glass.

Jay Duckworth [00:30:35] And what we used was a British
military top. And you would get issued on top of Rome at the
top of the day, at a top of rum at the end of the day. And
that would be your ration of rum. And they did rations of
rum up till the 19, I think late 1970s in the Navy. So you
could have a ration of room up to the night, one in the
morning, one in the afternoon. And so they are used for the
shot glasses, the. So it would be historically accurate,
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these military tarts. Wow. Yeah, because I mean, there's
some things that just don't exist and you just have to make
it work inside the world, you know?

Gillian Pensavalle [00:31:21] And it does work because even
musically it works when they hit the table, when they cheers
like it just it all really came together.

Jay Duckworth [00:31:29] I've heard Paul talk about this,
but Oak always wore a cap, like in rehearsals and
everything. It was a cap that he just wore because he was a
very cool hipster and that's why Paul Tazewell had a hat
knit for him. So that's why Hercules Mulligan has a cap.
It's because he wore a mid cap. Yeah.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:31:53] I mean, Paul and Chuck, they
were all they were all the same with the hair and the
clothes. A lot of that was based on the person, the original
person, the personality or their opinions are just what
really resonated with the person in the role at the time.

Jay Duckworth [00:32:05] Yeah, Oak was really blown away by
that. He was just like, This is so crazy. Yeah, well,
that's. That's the big yeah, yeah, yeah, that's great.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:32:13] The patriot peeps are coming
up and they have like they want to.

Jay Duckworth [00:32:16] What

Gillian Pensavalle [00:32:17] I know they're here. No, not
yet. But they, I want to, I want them to get the credits
they want to talk about like burn like exactly what goes on
there. And I know we're going to dove in there. So before we
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go into so excited. Yeah, yeah. So like what I just want to
ask you, like.

Jay Duckworth [00:32:31] I'm a Libra. I like long walks.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:32:34] Of course you're a Libra. You
were born at a very young age as a Libra.

Jay Duckworth [00:32:40] I was I couldn't even walk for the
first two years.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:32:43] I can't even speak. You still
alive?

Jay Duckworth [00:32:45] Oh, no. It was. It was horrifying.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:32:49] What's like, your favorite
trick in Hamilton?

Jay Duckworth [00:32:52] Yeah. I mean, the street lamps are
just Home Depot street lamps and the brioche cups, like
little baking brioche cups. We're cut down to put the vents
on the top and the side so that the heat from the flames
didn't burn the top of the like. That's how they were in
Philadelphia. Now in New York. David Korins gave us some of
the research. So I took brioche cups and then just added to
this to make it look like it was to make it look like it was
a older street light. And then we added. Amber Shellac,
which is a amber colored shellac. Of course it's Amber
Shellac. But we would paint it on the inside of the lamps of
the of a panes of glass inside the the street lamps. So it
looked like it was stained with the oil that had burned. But
also the waves of the Amber Select showed that they were
poured hand-poured glass instead of straight glass. Same
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with all the all the lights that came in during winter's
fall. There was 14 of those, and we had to make sure that
all of them were exactly the same because those are all
hand-built. Wow. And gilded. And gold like gold leafed. And
that's what that's a really good moment. But I love the
technology. I love the technology. The lighting people did
with the luminaire candles because the candles look so real.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:34:40] They do.

Jay Duckworth [00:34:41] You know, and that was just after
the haunted mansion reopened. So those were the same candles
that they used in the Haunted Mansion, the same style,
because this is 2015, you know, and they they just became on
market like 17-18, like 2017-18. Yeah. But flickering light
candle was, was kind of hard to get a hold of. Very
expensive at the time.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:35:11] Wow. I was reading about some
of the research that you did for Hamilton, and I came across
this article from the Philly Gay News. And you discovered
some gay history and Hamiltonian times.

Jay Duckworth [00:35:23] Yes.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:35:24] Can you talk a little bit
about some of that and what you discovered just in any other
of your historical travels or research?

Jay Duckworth [00:35:32] There was this person named Baron
Von Steuben, who was a gay who got kicked out of the
Prussian army for being a homosexual. And he was incredible.
And Washington was like, I don't care. He's like, Get him
over to train my troops. Bring him bring his boyfriend. And
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yeah, he was it was there. I wish I knew more about. But
there wasn't a lot written about homosexuality at the time.
But I'm sure, you know, with men with high heels, stockings
and wigs. And all that. So we're having a good time. And you
know about Ben Franklin just being Ben Franklin. Just not
care and kicking up his heels.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:36:27] Yeah, at the very least, some
buy stories. Let's get some buy visibility. I can't be the
one I can't carry at all.

Jay Duckworth [00:36:35] Do you know why my back hurts?
Carrying all of your weak ones?

Gillian Pensavalle [00:36:38] Well, it's just the pink and
purple hair. Does it give it away? Jeez.

Jay Duckworth [00:36:43] Yeah. You like my.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:36:44] I love it. They have questions
about the album. Thank you.

Jay Duckworth [00:36:46] Oh, good, good, good, good, good.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:36:49] Can you give me an example of
when, again, Hamilton or not, you had to redesign something,
or it was like it looks right, but it needs to be a little
more functional. Like, can you just explain some of those
fixes that you came up with?

Jay Duckworth [00:37:03] There's a joke. Here's a joke. You
take a trunk to the director and the director goes, That
trunk is perfect. If it was a foot shorter. So you go and
you fix it, make it a foot shorter. And they're like, that
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trunk would be perfect if it was green. So then you go away
and take take it painted green. You bring it back and
they're like, Can you age it? Then you age it. And then by
the time you bring it back, the fourth time, they're like,
Can we use that original trunk? So you build so many things.
There's so many things that you build that never see the
light of day. You know, there is a there was a section when
Hamilton and Washington, I believe, went to the opera during
the show, and we had made opera tickets and things like that
and just never saw the light of day. But yeah, there's a lot
of times where a lot of your work doesn't even make it, you
know, because people want to try things out. And, and that's
why you do prototypes. So you don't waste money because you
want that it has to go through the director and the actor
and then the and then the designer so that all those people
are happy when you do your job. So it's it's it's a tough
crowd, but you have to do a lot of hoops to go through just
to make everybody happy. And then, you know, like I said,
somebody will be like, oh, I changed my mind. And then this
thing you spent three weeks on is is no more.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:38:39] But you keep it. You always
take pictures of it, right?

Jay Duckworth [00:38:41] Always take process shots from the
beginning to the end and then use those on your resumé or as
a lecture.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:38:52] Yeah. Oh, do you have any just
like Hamilton or not like spooky stories with props or
things that you found? That stuff has to be a little
haunted, right? If you're finding stuff like an antique
stores or whatever.
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Jay Duckworth [00:39:04] I look for spooky stuff. Oh, you
know what? The Newman Theater. Is the section of the old
library. One that was. John Jacob Astor's free library. The
Newman Theater was where the occult section of books was
kept. Hmm. Yes. And you do hear noises in that section of
the theater and you hear you can hear footsteps a lot of the
time. And a lot of us just ignore it because it's such a big
theater and there's so many people around that. We assume it
could be somebody but yeah, it's that was the old occult
section of the of the library. And there were some very
there were some very dubious books in that area. So so yeah,
it's but but, but beyond that, I mean, I've never been to a
theater that doesn't have some kind of a spiritual
connection going on just because it's so it's a place where
people bare their souls and go through ranges of emotion.

Gillian Pensavalle [00:40:32] Give me a spooky library any
day of the week. Or a spooky theater, for that matter.
Spooky. Anything, really. Next Monday, I'll be back with Jay
to wrap up our conversation. He's taking questions from the
Patreon Peep and Jay reveals the secret behind what it takes
to make a letter burn for exactly one minute and 9 seconds.
Plus, he talks about some of his favorite props he's ever
made and why creating art to engender empathy and start a
conversation is so important when it comes to changing the
game. So until then, stay safe. Stay healthy. I love you.
Thank you so much for listening. I'm G. Pen

[00:41:31]

Gillian Pensavalle: The Hamilcast is brought to you by my
love of the thing, TM, and my complete lack of chill. Please
join me in raising all the glasses to Sir Alex Lacamoire for
generously making my intro music and this custom Yorktown

24



EPISODE 325 JAY DUCKWORTH 2 TRANSCRIPT
arrangement that I will never, ever get over. Thank you.
Thank you. Thank you. A big thank you to Jenson Parker Neal,
my dear friend and right hand man who helps me make the
thing about the thing. To become a Patreon Peep and join the
best, kindest and most welcoming corner of the internet. Go
to patreon.com/TheHamilcast. You can submit questions to
guests, join Zoom Hangouts, get behind the scenes access and
of course, my endless gratitude. On social media at the pod
is @TheHamilcast and I'm @gillianwithag
G-I-L-L-I-A-N-W-I-T-H-A-G. Visit THEHAMILCAST.COM for
episodes, transcripts and more. You can see what's going on
with Mike, you know Mike, at MichaelPaulSmith.Net True Crime
Obsessed is my true crime comedy podcast with my podcast
soulmate, Patrick Hinds, and we were the first podcast to
ever play Broadway. Ever. Thank you so much for listening.
It means the world to me. To the revolution!
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